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“Called in the One Body, and Thankful” 
 (Colossians 3:1-4, 12-17) 

 
 
 

Dear Delegates of the PNMC, 
 
It is my joy and privilege to welcome you to the 31st annual delegate assembly of the Pacific Northwest 
Mennonite Conference. We are grateful for the hospitality provided by the Mountain View Mennonite 
Church as we gather to celebrate God’s faithful love on the shores of Flathead Lake nestled among the 
peaks of the Rocky Mountains. As we commemorate 500 years of the Anabaptist movement, the natural 
setting of our meeting calls to mind the mountains and lakes of Switzerland!  
 
This year’s gathering will kick off with a Thursday Evening Hymn-sing and will culminate with Sunday 
morning worship hosted by the Mountain View congregation. There will be plenty of space in the schedule 
and we hope that it will encourage folks to connect deeply in programmed and unprogrammed ways. We are 
few in number and spread across a vast region, so these opportunities to grow our connections to each 
other are not only precious on a personal level; they are vitally important to the continued thriving of our 
conference. 
 
As we gather in from all corners of the Pacific Northwest to enjoy a weekend of worshiping, wondering, 
singing, studying, eating, discerning and growing together may we also find time to simply enjoy the gift of 
being together in the middle of God’s beautiful creation. And when our gathering draws to a close, as it 
must eventually do, may we find that our hearts are fuller and our spirits refreshed. 
 
In the unstinting love of our creator, 
 
Chris Nord 
PNMC Moderator 
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 6:30pm Arrival and registration (dinner on your own before arrival) 
 7:30pm Anabaptism at 500 Hymn-sing 
 
  

 7:30am Morning movement/contemplative prayer 

 8:15am Breakfast  

 9:15am Plenary session led by PNMC Board of  Directors  

 12:15pm Lunch 
 1:30-3pm       90 min Workshops 
 

Worship That Does Not Conform to the Patterns of  This World 
 

Jesus, Who Does Not Conform to the Patterns of  This World  
 

Financial Stewardship That Does Not Conform to the Patterns of  This World  
 

 3:00pm Open time 

 6:15pm Dinner   

 7:00pm  Worship – Glen Guyton, Executive Director of  MCUSA  
 
  

 7:30am Morning movement/contemplative prayer 

 8:15am Breakfast  

 9:15am Plenary session led by PNMC Board of  Directors 

 12:15pm Lunch 

 1:30-3pm 90 min Workshops 
 

Leadership That Does Not Conform to the Patterns of  This World (Glen Guyton) 
 

Creation Care That Does Not Conform to the Patterns of  This World (Sarah Augustine) 
 

 3:00pm Open time 

 5:30pm Dinner  

 7:00pm Worship - Sarah Augustine, Director of  the Coalition to Dismantle the Doctrine of Discovery  
 
  

 Packing up and checking out of  FLBC 

 9:00am Brunch at Mountain View Mennonite Church 

 10:30am Worship at MVMC - Miriam Mauritzen, Transition Pastor of  MVMC 

  
 

Thank you for attending! 
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Welcome and opening prayer

 Moderator will briefly explain the procedure for becoming a PNMC Member congregation and 
testify that Community of Hope has met all of its obligations under that procedure. 

 Pastor Rachel Weasley will have the opportunity to tell the story of how Community of Hope came 
to be and how it has matured into its present state. 

 Community of Hope members in attendance will have the opportunity to reflect briefly on what 
membership in Community of Hope means to them. 

 Delegates will be invited to vote on the motion. 

Delegates of each member congregation will be recognized. One representative will respond 
to the focus question: Share one way in which your congregation has expressed its Anabaptist identity during the last year 

 ECM’s Report 
 Moderator’s Report 
 Treasurer’s Report 
 Finance Team Report 

The PNMC board is advancing this resolution to the delegate body for action in the Saturday plenary 
session. Please read it and reflect on it as you prepare for the coming discussion and vote. You may want to 
preview the discussion prompts in the Saturday agenda 

 Round 1 Question: In what ways does this resolution feel exciting, challenging or life giving? Do you 
have any misgivings about this resolution that you would like to discuss at your table? 
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 Round 2 Question: As you reflect over your congregation's life during the last few years, in which 
ways do you see your congregation already expressing the vision of discipleship stated in this 
resolution? 

 Round 3 Question: As you think about the next few years, does the vision of discipleship stated in 
this resolution spur any new ideas that you would like your congregation to explore?

Delegates who wish to make brief public comments in response to the 
resolution will be invited to do so at this time. Scan this QR code or request a paper ballot to cast your 
vote.  

We are using a consensus model for this vote. The resolution will pass either with a simple majority of votes 
in favor of the resolution, or with at least 80% of the votes either in favor or indicating consensus and fewer 
votes against than in favor. 

Scan this QR code or request a paper ballot to cast your vote. In addition 
to the candidates that are subject to this vote, the following candidates have been appointed by the board in 
its April meeting: 

 Pastoral Leadership Team: Amy Epp (4 year term) 
 Pastoral Leadership Team: Rob Hanson (4 year term) 
 Finance Team: Kathy Bilderback (2 year term) 
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(March 2013) 
 

WHO IS THE PNMC DELEGATE BODY? 
 
1. Each PNMC member congregation is entitled to one delegate for each twenty-five of its  
    members, or fraction thereof. (PNMC bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 
 
2. All ordained or licensed ministers, whose ministerial credentials have been recognized by   
    PNMC and who are considered active, with charge are entitled to be delegates. (PNMC   
    Bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 

 
WHO SHOULD CONGREGATIONS CHOOSE TO BE THEIR DELEGATES? 

 
1. Congregations have the freedom to choose who will best represent their congregation in the  
    PNMC delegate body.   
 
2. Delegates should be members of the congregation they represent.  Preferably, some of a  
    congregation's delegates will bring a congregational leadership perspective having continuity   
    with the congregation, understanding the range of views in the congregation and their own  
    views respected within their congregation. 
 
3. Delegates should hold to the vision and commitments of PNMC (Bylaws Article III, 2):  
 a. The vision and mission statements of Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 

b. Common Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective, as updated from time to  
    time, as their “statement of faith for teaching and nurture in the life of the Church” 
c. Commitment “to seek to understand and interpret Scripture in harmony with Jesus  
    Christ as we are led by the Holy Spirit in the Church” 
d. Commitment to participate in discerning and living out statements of Christian faith  
    and life made by Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 
e. Commitment to participate in the life and mission of PNMC and Mennonite Church  
    USA through delegate representation and financial support. 

 
 
 

WHAT DO DELEGATES DO? 
 
1.  Fulfill the role as defined in the PNMC bylaws:  (Article IV, 2): 
 
Purpose:  Delegates appointed by the Member Congregations have the authority to  
transact the business of PNMC, including but not limited to the following actions: 

a. Discuss and decide major issues of policy for PNMC, and discern the voice of the Spirit  
in the midst of the Member Meeting.  
b. Provide opportunity to speak to the establishment of general policies and the  
development of programs to carry out those policies.  
c. Receive reports from the Board, PNMC staff, teams and other conference activities.  
Reports shall be presented in writing and shall include financial accounting.  
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WHAT DO DELEGATES DO?, CONTINUED 
 
d. Elect the following as needed:  
(1) Moderator Elect. 
(2) Board members to fill new terms and vacancies.  
(3) Secretary and Treasurer. 
(4) Gift Discernment Team members. This team identifies and recommends persons to the Board to fill 
elected positions which need to be affirmed by the delegates at the annual Member Meeting.  
(There may also be other elections as deemed necessary by the Board of Directors.) 

 
 
2. Gathered Discernment: 
 PNMC is comprised solely of Mennonite congregations in the Pacific Northwest.  These congregations meet 
in annual assembly the fourth weekend of June.  The delegate body assembly is a forum for these congregations 
to talk together and to discern together the voice of the Holy Spirit.   This forum helps the church move beyond 
its usual congregational ways of thinking and acting.  Discernment happens as delegates together Dwell in the 
Word, meditate, pray, share, discuss and listen to one another.  The value of this discernment is not realized 
primarily in formal actions.  It is realized in the worship and dialogue itself as it informs, inspires and builds up 
our conference, denominational and congregational life. 
 
3. Communication channel:  

It is our intent that delegates help the conference stay focused on the value of PNMC to congregational life:  
1. guiding through pastoral transitions; 2. helping plan for the future; 3. resourcing lay leaders; and 4. 
strengthening the ministry of pastors.  This is accomplished by:  

a. Delegates represent their congregation’s voice into the PNMC body. They receive PNMC  
staff and board reports and interact with the board and staff to provide counsel and direction.  
b. Delegates represent the PNMC body to their home congregations by relaying annual  
delegate session discussions. 
c. Throughout their term as delegate each provides a primary interaction service  
between PNMC staff and board and their home congregation. They may be sought for counsel or 
communication between the annual delegate sessions via email or snail mail. 
d. One congregational delegate shall serve on the Conference Communications Council.  

 
THE DELEGATES’ TERM OF SERVICE 

 
In the fall of each year, the PNMC office will request a list of its delegates from each congregation.  One of the 
delegates should represent the congregation, along with a pastor, at the winter Communications Council meeting. 
We hope that all the delegates shall represent the congregation at the summer annual assembly.  Delegates shall 
serve in that role until a different list of delegates is requested the following fall.     
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Adapted from “Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective’ 
Article 16, Church Order and Unity 

 

We gather as a part of the church of Jesus Christ, one body with many members, who by the work 
of the Holy Spirit are brought together into a dwelling place for God. 
 
As God’s people we gather, we are the church, a holy temple, a spiritual house, with Christ Jesus 
himself as our foundation. 
 
We recognize the need to consult together in order to maintain unity on important matters of faith 
and life.  Love and unity in the church are a witness to the world of God’s love. 
 
In our deliberations and decision-making we covenant with each other to listen and speak in a spirit 
of prayerful openness and with the Scriptures as the constant guide.  In humility we are open to 
both give and receive counsel.  We know that discernment will include points of agreement and of 
disagreement, words of affirmation and of dissent.  In our discernment we are prepared to wait 
patiently as we seek a word from the Lord leading toward consensus rather than make hasty 
decisions.* 
 
We rejoice in the multiplicity of people, gifts, ideas, and opinions that are present in this gathering of 
the delegate assembly of the Pacific Northwest Conference. 
 
We covenant together: 

 to assume the best intentions of all persons who participate at this table and this assembly. 

 to pray for one another and the Conference leaders. 

 to be patient and kind. 

 to speak honestly and directly. 

 to practice humility and be willing to change or be corrected. 

 to listen actively and carefully. 

 to respect the views of those who may not agree with the majority. 

 to respect the wisdom of the greater assembly and of those at our assigned tables. 
 
(Table leaders may lead their table in prayer.) 
 
 
* Consensus means that the delegate body has listened carefully to all voices, majority and minority together, and sought the unity of the Spirit.  
Consensus is reached when the delegate body has come to a common mind on a matter, or when those who dissent have indicated a readiness to 
accept a group decision.  Consensus does not necessarily mean complete unanimity. 
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30th Annual Delegate Meeting Minutes, June 20-23, 2024 

“Called in the One Body, and Thankful!” (Colossians 3:1-4, 12-17) 
 

A pre-meeting Anabaptist Theology symposium opened the conference time on Thursday afternoon and 
Friday morning facilitated by Sam Adams and Craig Morton.  The conversation focused on our Anabaptist 
tradition and how what we are doing and teaching is uniquely Anabaptist and what that actually means in 
light of the approaching 500th anniversary of the Anabaptist faith. 
 
Friday afternoon was time for community service opportunities including helping to clean a service van 
from Project S.H.A.R.E. (Shepherd’s House Aide and Relief Effort).  Four comforters were tied during the 
weekend thanks to Beth Landis and the Knotty Quilters for supplying the quilt tops. Thanks to Janet Szabo 
and Elaine Kauffman for their supplies and time organizing.   

 
Pastors/Chaplains and Credentialed leaders met for a Contemplative half-day retreat led by Eric Massanari,  
Executive Conference Minister.  The Pastor’s appreciation dinner followed the retreat.  Phil Rempel (Albany 
Mennonite Church) led a hymn sing Friday evening with each congregation selecting a hymn of significance 
for their church. Harold Nussbaum, Kristen Swartley (Portland Mennonite) Steve Bomar (Zion Mennonite) 
and Dave Hockman-Wert (Corvallis Mennonite Fellowship) accompanied the singing with instruments. 
 

Saturday, June 22, 2024 opened with a new delegate orientation breakfast led by moderator Chris Nord. 
 

Opening worship was led by Emily Toews, (Menno Mennonite, WA) and Eric Massanari, (Executive 
Conference Minister).  Sam Adams, Pastor of Bend Mennonite Church shared from Colossians 3:1-4, 12-17 
based on the theme ‘Called in One Body, and Thankful’. The Bend Mennonite Church meets in the 1st 
Presbyterian Church on Saturday afternoons and they welcome visitors. The Seven Peaks School is Sam’s 
workplace where he spends a majority of his time as Head of School.  
 

Delegates were asked to report on what is happening in their local congregation and what is providing 
strength in their inner being and allowing them to remain rooted and grounded in Christ’s love. The order 
of reporting was done by states reverse proximity from Bend, starting with Alaska, Montana, Idaho, 
Washington then Oregon.  Written reports were also submitted in the delegate handbook. 
 

First Mennonite Church Aberdeen (Idaho) – Brian Leisher reported they have an excitement from 
reaching out to the community with 50 children in attendance for the vacation Bible School this year.  They 
also worked at Camp Palisade helping with clean up in preparation for camp 
Meridian Mennonite Church – (ID) Craig and Karla Morton co-pastors submitted a written report.  The 
church continues to seek ways to engage with their community and find people of peace.  They are working 
to host a VBS next summer in a local park. 
Hyde Park Mennonite Fellowship – (Boise, ID) Bob Parrish reported that they have been in Pastoral 
transition.  Weldon Nisly is currently serving as interim for the church.  The congregation has found 
purpose in social activism.  The group has been working with Braver Angels, a non-partisan organization 
that works to reduce political division through the transformation of difficult conversations into rich 
restorative experiences. 
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Community of Hope Mennonite Church (affiliated church plant) – (Bellingham, WA) Duncan Smith 
reported Pastor Rachael Weasley is on sabbatical with her new born infant and family.  This group is 
primarily an online service but has experienced growth in the outdoor church meetings as well.  They have 
been blessed by the use of a Healthy Congregational grant from PNMC to increase the pastoral role. 
Shalom Church – (Spokane, WA) - Gary Jewell states their group is having regular Sunday morning 
services.  The church has partnered with Everence to amplify their giving to the community around them.  
Evergreen Mennonite – (Kirkland, WA) Amy Epp, pastor reported receiving a quilted rainbow stole as a 
welcome to the congregation.  The church has been working to build a presence in Kirkland, participating in 
the Pride events and July 4th parade – offering an alternative to nationalism.  They host a quilt retreat and 
gather to make quilts for the MCC auction.  Amy has experienced great generosity in the congregation as 
they rallied around a member in need.   
Seattle Mennonite Church- (WA) Charlene Epp, interim pastor – reported the group is in a liminal space 
at this time.  The campus redevelopment has been put on hold due to funding approval.  They host a tent 
city of 100 houseless people on campus currently.  Megan Ramer is on sabbatical this summer and they are 
working with one open pastoral position.  Charlene describes the church as having a big heart. 
Menno Mennonite Church - (Ritzville, WA) Emily Toews/Bryce Miller co-pastors- Bryce reported they 
have been sharing their space with neighbors.  In November they hosted the Voices of Conscience exhibit, 
curated by the Kauffman Museum. Invitations were sent to their Hutterite and local Seventh-Day Adventist 
communities.  Approximately 120 visitors came to view the exhibit.  They have experienced loss of several 
of their church members as they passed.   
Eugene Mennonite Church – (OR) Tace Martin reported their group has been providing resources for 
the homeless partnering with Everence in the endeavor.  The group continues to increase the number of 
school kits completed each year for MCC. They have also helped with the resettlement of refugee families.  
The group continues to miss the leadership of Randy Friesen as their long-time financial manager. 
Portland Mennonite Church – (Portland OR) – Curt Weaver reports the congregation is in major 
pastoral transition with the retirement of Rod Stafford. One practice they find meaningful is to wrap high 
school graduates with a quilt as they transition into adulthood. Families come for this event to celebrate.   
Salem Mennonite Church – (OR) – John Beechy, delegate reported they continue with the Friday night 
community events.  It is a place where everyone feels safe and loved.  The practice was started by Carl 
Newswanger, former pastor who recently passed away.  The leadership role has been filled by a number of 
younger leaders which is helping them with becoming an inclusive body.  They are in pastoral transition and 
Marlene Kropf is providing interim services. 
Pacific Covenant Mennonite Church- (Canby, OR) Wilbur Kauffman, delegate states their group is 
aging and experiencing the presence of the Holy Spirit among them. 
Zion Mennonite Church – (Hubbard, OR) Steve Bomar, Pastor reports their congregation is practicing 
creation care as they complete the solar structure on their property to bring them to a carbon neutral state.   
Ministerios Restauración – (Portland, OR) Nelly Moran Ascensio reported their group is praying for a 
young woman and providing assistance for her. 
Corvallis Mennonite Fellowship –(OR) Cathleen Hockman-Wert, delegate, reports they have started 
involvement in the Good Neighbor Team process. This entails a one- year commitment to helping a family 
in transition.  This has outfitted their group with a new look of more energy and commitment. 
Albany Mennonite- (OR) Mark Nord, delegate is also the Outreach Chairperson for AMC.  Special 
projects have helped to support several community organizations. The   congregation has sponsored a 
young woman from Honduras and she is at the 2-year point of obtaining a work permit.  The church has 
been involved with a small house project of 20 homes.  The church has funded one house.  The church 
participated in the Albany Pride march, co-sponsoring a booth. 
Comunidad Cristiana Vida Nueva (Salem, OR) – Misael Araujo, delegate, reports that God has been 
doing great things at their church. Attendance is between 45-60. Misael’s daughter is traveling in Panama as 
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an outreach.  Their church is a church for the refugees. Many come from Colombia and their congregation 
helps refugees to resettle, helping them get drivers license and comforting those who have family members 
detained in prison.  Misael asked for prayer for all the Hispanic churches in Oregon. 
Igelsia Anabautista Ebenezer – (PNMC Affiliated church plant, Keizer, OR) Pastor Jesús Fuentes asked 
for many prayers for his congregation.  They gather on Sundays and have communion once per month. 
Bend Mennonite Church (OR) – Sam Adams, pastor, reports they have formed an Elders group. The 
church meets on Saturdays in the Bend Presbyterian church.  They have communion once per month and 
hold a potluck meal once per month. 
Evergreen Heights Mennonite Church – (Caldwell, ID) Kathy Bilderback, pastor submitted a written 
report. Along with regular meetings they hold an evening meal and Gather at the Table service. They 
explore scripture, sometimes do a service project or play games and always share a meal. Food boxes are 
supplied for local families as well as supporting the community garden. The group continues to support the 
MCC relief sale. The church building has a hospitality suite in part of the building to host friends and 
travelers. All are invited to be their guests! 
Filer Mennonite Church – No report 
Mountain View Mennonite Church - (Kalispell MT) – Janet Szabo, delegate, gave greetings to 
conference as well as a written report. The congregation has welcomed a new Leadership team and all have 
been discerning changes to their constitutional structure. The local chapter of MDS remains busy building 
wheel chair ramps for newly wheel chair bound individuals. Their congregation supports local houseless 
people with meals and provide support for new immigrants. 
Prince of Peace Mennonite Church – (Anchorage AK) – No report.  Pastor Eric Massanari is planning a 
visit with this church this fall. 
Western Mennonite Church – (Salem, OR) No report 

 
Chris Nord – Moderator - opened the meeting with a time of recognizing the supporting broader church 
organization with introductions including: 
   
Iris de Leon-Hartshorn - MCUSA 
Nancy Kauffmann – MCUSA, Safe Church Consultant 
Rhoda Blough – Everence Stewardship Consultant 
Colin Saxton – Everence Stewardship Theologian 
Rachel Swartzendruber Miller - Everence 
Randy Detweiler - AMBS 
Jason Ault – Mennonite Mission Network 
Marcus Mahling – Mennonite Insurance Plan 
Duncan Smith – Corinthian Plan 
Gloria Nussbaum – Pacific Northwest Mennonite Historical Society 
Timothy Weible – Mennonite Village 
Brisa Peacock – Camp CAMREC 
Translators – Franco Gonzalo, Carmen Barajas and Roberto Navarro 
 
The minutes from the 2023 Annual conference of PNMC were noted.  The motion was made to accept the 
minutes as recorded by Lazaro Martinez, seconded by Brent Kauffman. Motion carried. 
 
The ballot for leadership roles was presented. The Gift Discernment Team (GDT) uses input from 
churches which are matched with the gifts, skills and willingness to serve in positions. Consideration is made 
for geographic location, experience, gender identity, and cultural background.  The PNMC board approves 
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the ballot.  The delegate role is to mark the ballot including suggestions for future candidates. Ballots were 
collected and tallied by Karla Morton. 
 
Executive Conference Minister’s Report – Eric Massanari reported that he has enjoyed the learning he 
has experienced over the past one and a half years. He has traveled to meet the church communities and will 
have met them all by this fall. Eric and wife, Yolanda, will travel to Alaska to meet with the Prince of Peace 
Mennonite church in Anchorage, Alaska.   

Eric thanked the administrative team of Barbara Buxman, Administrator and Brenda Kauffman, 
Communications Coordinator. Barb was not able to attend due to recovery from surgery.  All were asked to 
pray for a smooth recovery. Brenda was not able to attend as she is a host at Drift Creek Camp and this is 
an extremely busy time of year at camp. 

Eric reported on attending Mennonite Church USA conference. This was a time for connection 
with other conference ministers and discussions of broader denomination issues.   

A welcome was extended to the District Pastors and the volunteer service they provide.  Six of the 
conference churches are in pastoral transition and he thanked those pastors serving in interim service. We 
were asked to pray for the search teams as they await possible candidates. 

Looking forward to the 500-year anniversary of the Anabaptist faith next year we anticipate a 
celebration at next years’ annual meeting. 
 
Finance Team Report – Deren Kellogg presented a narrative budget for review. The finance team 
consisted of Jack Swaim, Kathy Bilderback, Dave Hockman-Wert and himself. The budget is based on the 
PNMC mission with funds allocated as follows: 
 
 Promote personal spiritual development   10% 
 Nurture healthy congregations    42% 
 Make strong connections throughout conference  30% 
 Call each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world  18%  
 
Income is primarily member church contributions (64%) and the Investment funds contributed 26%.  
The majority of expenses were to nurture healthy congregations at 43%. 
 
Treasurer’s Report 
Dave Hockman-Wert reviewed the financial statements which were included in the delegate handbook. The 
giving was at an all-time low total level in 2024. The cash flow was small enough to need a drawdown on the 
investment funds. Actual income for 2024 was $-47,825 and the budgeted net operating income was  
$-28,217. The budgeted 2025 Net operating income is estimated at -$51,426. We can’t continue depleting 
the Investment fund and a course correction is being determined. It was noted that the draw downs on the 
Investment fund have not made a significant change in the fund balance due to the interest reinvested in the 
fund.  
 
Gift Discernment Team  
The members of the Gift Discernment Team (GDT) consisted of Chris Nord, Karla Morton, Rick Bollman 
and Gloria Nussbaum. The ballot was unanimously approved electing: 
Board appointments: 
 Jack Swaim – Finance Team 
 Bryce Miller – Pastoral Leadership team (2) year term 
 Libbie Lapp - Board member (2) year term  
 Open- Gift Discernment team 
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Elected by the delegates results: 
 Dan Smith-Derksen Secretary (3) year term  
 Megan Ramer – Board member at large (4) year term 
Continuing board members and appointees: 
Chris Nord – Moderator 
Karla Morton – Moderator elect 
Dave Hockman-Wert – Treasurer 
Gary Jewell – Member at large 
Emily Toews – Member at large 
Deren Kellogg -Finance Director 
Nelly Moran-Ascencio – CIHAN rep 
 
Jennifer Gingerich - Pastoral Leadership Team (PLT) 
Kathy Bilderback – Finance Team (FT) 
Gifts Discernment Team (GDT) – Gloria Nussbaum and Rick Bollman 
 
Moderators Report  
Chris Nord thanked the outgoing board members Julia Todd, Secretary (3 years) and Kiara Yoder, member 
at large (4 years).  The delegate session was closed with prayer. 
 
Break for lunch 
  
Workshop Period 1 
Nancy Kauffmann, Interim Director MCUSA – Safe Church 
 PNMC has built accountability with the requirement that every member church has a Safe Sanctuary 
Policy. The Mennonite church has had a policy in place since 2000 which addresses building policies to keep 
church members safe from power abuse, ministerial misconduct, and address ethical situations.  
 Nancy addressed thirteen common mistakes that may affect health boundaries within a 
congregation.   

 Waiting until a congregation has an actual case of abuse or harm before addressing a policy. 

 Failing to review policies on a regular basis and educating the congregations regarding the policy 
(especially new members) 

 Not following your churches policy 

 Trying as a congregation to go it alone in addressing issues. Congregations have resources in the 
ECM and MCUSA. 

 Confusing secrecy with confidentiality. Secrecy protects the abuser; 
 confidentiality protects the one abused 

 Failing to communicate with the congregation and or victim through the process 

 Allowing the offender or family members to derail the process 

 Retraumatizing the victim or church survivors in the process 

 Too quickly believing the accused’s version 

 Neglecting to challenge bad or hurtful behavior during the process 

 Misusing scripture – cheap grace offered 

 Not talking about sexual abuse or healthy boundaries in church life 
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Workshop Period 2 
Three electives were offered for choice.   

1) Gratitude in Action:  Practicing Generosity and Faithful Stewardship as the Body of Christ.  
Led by Rhoda Blough (Everence Stewardship Consultant) and Colin Saxton (Everence Stewardship 
Theologian and Director of Church Relations) exploring some best practices for generosity and an 
approach to faithful stewardship aimed at helping congregations flourish. 

2) Braver Conversations:  Learning to Depolarize Ourselves and Remain Curious About 
Others.  Led by Robert Hanson, member Hyde Park Mennonite Fellowship and member of the 
PNMC Pastoral Leadership Team.  Looking at The Braver Angels organization a non-partisan 
organization and it’s works to reduce political divisions among groups. 

3) Diverse Ways of Being the Church- Gary Jewell, PNMC District Pastor facilitated a panel of 
PNMC Congregational leaders in discussion of looking at struggles and opportunities as we seek to 
fulfill our mission as congregations.   

 
Evening events – optional  
Palestine – Weldon Nisly and Amy Epp 
Table games 

 
Sunday Morning Delegate Session 
Board members served as discussion leaders and delegates moved to a new table for discussion on three sets 
of questions. Questions focused on the context of PNMC, the purpose and how our congregations relate to 
conference. A summary of the discussion time will be used to lead PNMC into the future and will be 
presented at a later date. 

 
Announcements 

 ECM Eric Massanari, reported that the Filer church has been working with him in a good and 
thoughtful process and has chosen to disaffiliate with PNMC. They are choosing to affiliate with 
Rosedale conference and want to be recognized in mutual respect as siblings in Christ. Members 
were asked to hold the Filer Church in prayer as they move through this process.   

 
Closing worship  
Eric Massanari and Emily Toews led this second worship time with Nancy Kauffmann sharing from Colossians 
3:12-17 noting that we are God’s chosen, wholly and beloved. Being part of a new community, we clothe 
ourselves in the virtues of Christ. Compassion, kindness, humility, meekness (strength under control), 
patience being slow to anger and open to new possibilities. And having gratitude, being thankful. We are to 
be full of Christ and not ourselves. 

 
Invitation to the 2025 PNMC Annual Meeting 

 
Moderator Chris Nord invited everyone to attend the next annual meeting to be held June 20-22, 2025 
possibly at Drift Creek Camp.   
 
The worship service was closed with a benediction led by Chris Nord. 
Submitted, Julia Todd, PNMC Secretary 
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Be it resolved that we–as members of the Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference congregations, church 
plants and constituencies–affirm the following: 
 
As Christians in the Anabaptist tradition we read the scriptures through the lens of Jesus’ life and teachings. 
This reading of scripture, together with our prayerful listening for the Holy Spirit’s guidance, and the faithful 
witness of our ancestors in faith and our global Mennonite community, lead us to proclaim in word and 
action that: 
 

1. The blessing of Christ's love is for all people--regardless of race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, 
national origin or religious identity. Faithful discipleship in Christ calls us to extend welcome and 
hospitality to all. 

2. Discipleship in Christ calls us to a path of nonviolent love that is actively engaged in a ministry of 
reconciliation, peacebuilding and justice-seeking. Any violence, negligence or abusiveness in our 
words, actions or attitudes is a sign that Christ's work of transformation in our lives remains 
incomplete. 

3. As Christians our citizenship is most fundamentally in the Body of Christ and the Kindom of God. 
Any effort to confine the good news of God's love in Christ within particular political ideologies, 
cultural boundaries, or national borders is contrary to our faith. 

4. God’s love and favor always acts to moderate, and never exacerbate, the inequitable distribution of 
wealth, power, privilege and prestige. Faithful discipleship requires us to spend these assets–to the 
extent that they are granted to us–freely and generously to lift up those who are overlooked, 
marginalized, abused or excluded. 

 
As we seek to faithfully live out these convictions, we are grateful to walk this path alongside other 
Christians, people of many faiths, and all companions who share our commitment to build and nurture 
beloved community. When our words and actions fall short of these convictions, we pray for grace and 
mercy, and that we might yield to Christ's invitation to repentance and our continued transformation in the 
Love that heals and reconciles all. 
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Eric Massanari, PNMC Executive Conference Minister 
 

I have faith that I will see the goodness of the Lord 
in the land of the living! 

Psalm 27:13 

 

The Illusion of Separation and the Reality of Communion 
This year, as part of an annual renewal of vows and intentions by which I seek to orient my life, I decided to select a 

grounding bible passage. I chose this verse from Psalm 27. As I read Psalm 27’s unbridled cry to God in the midst of 

loneliness, fear and struggle, this verse—this bare confession of faith and hope—leaps from the page.  

 

I need the illumination of such faith and hope right now in this time of turbulence and violence in our nation and 

around the world. I believe the church needs this faith and hope to overcome the forces of tyranny that thrive on 

falsehood and fear, and that seek to separate us from the truth of the life we share with one another and with the land 

of the living, in which the goodness of the Lord can be seen. 

 

As followers and “embodiers” of Christ, ours is the way of connection and communion. 

 

As we continue to commemorate the 500th anniversary year of the Anabaptist stream of Christianity, we do well to 

remember that we are very much that: a living stream. Yes, we are a unique and beautiful stream, with waters that are a 

nourishing gift to the world. And, like streams that flow through the landscapes around us, our waters are fed by 

deeper, older sources, and we flow into and join other rivulets, creeks, streams and rivers on the way to the great 

ocean. The 16th century radical reformers drew from a rich history that remains our history, and today we are called to 

join together with other Christians, people of other faiths, and neighbors of no professed faith, to acknowledge our 

common humanity, to honor our connection to the fullness of creation, and to nurture our beloved communion. 

 

Forming Christian community—such as a congregation—is not an act of separation; it is not staking a flag in the 

ground and claiming territory amidst the competing truth claims and perceived threats of this world. Creating 

Christian community is meant to be a radical expression of compassionate communion and gracious hospitality; it is 

meant to point to the deeper communion that we share with all people and all life. This communion is not just a “yet 

to be,” it already is. As Jesus said, “the kingdom of God already among/within you” (Luke 17:20-21). 

 

Among and within PNMC, beloved community takes varied forms. We speak different languages when we gather. 

Some of us have buildings where we come together, while others gather under the vault of sky and in sanctuaries of 

forests and coastlands as the “wild church.” Still others meet primarily online, and connect across many miles and 

diverse locales. Our churches are comprised of people who are generationally steeped in the Anabaptist stream, 

together with relative newcomers and others who might describe themselves as Menno-curious.  

Some of our congregations are led by paid pastoral staff, while more than a quarter of our PNMC churches do not 

have dedicated pastors and are led by gifted volunteers. Our communion includes the people who sit in pews and 

chairs for worship on a Sunday morning, as well as those who we see in Zoom window boxes, that fellow who joins 

our morning coffee group at the local bagel shop, and those living in the encampment for houseless folks next to our 

church building.  

 

We must continue to think creatively and expansively about what the church is, and what Christian community means. 

Some of the old models and practices will need to be released, or at least allowed to evolve so as to better expand our 
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invitation and welcome to others. In this season when our nation is suffering terrible, fracturing division, we are called 

to bear witness to the Good News of Christ’s love that challenges us into radical expressions of connection and 

community. 

 

I encourage all of us to consider that each interaction we may have in our daily round of work, rest, socializing and 

play, is an extension of the Body of Christ. Each encounter is an opportunity for the sharing of kindness, compassion 

and all that builds a just-peace. I want to encourage us as PNMC to remain open to new constellations of Christian 

community, even as we may nurture and enjoy the more familiar and well-matured expressions of being together. The 

stream flows on, nourished by the eternal spring of God’s great Love! 

 

 

 

ECM Highlights: 

Promote Spiritual Development 

 This year included a concerted effort to resource and support our PNMC community around the 

commemoration of  Anabaptism at 500. We have done this by sharing resources with ministry leaders and also 

making this a focus of  our February 2025 Conference Communications Council (CCC) and our 2025 PNMC 

Annual Meeting. I’m grateful for all of  the input people and resource creators in our conference and 

denomination! 

 I have offered weekly contemplative prayer gatherings for PNMC ministry leaders during the Advent-

Epiphany and Lent-Easter seasons. 

 I seek to nurture spiritual development throughout the conference as I travel and make church visits, offer 

sermons, give presentations and facilitate various gatherings. I also seek to nurture spiritual development 

through my writing and contributions to the PNMC eBulletin and wider church publications. 

 At the upcoming MCUSA convention I will be offering a seminar within the “spirit track” on the topic: 

“Gelassenheit: A Way of  Loving Releasement” 

 

Nurture healthy Congregations 

 One new initiative this year is a quarterly gathering of  leaders from our “congregation-led churches” 

(participants agreed this term feels preferable to “lay-led”). This is a time for mutual support, resourcing and 

identifying both the challenges and opportunities of  being churches who gather without the leadership of  

pastoral staff.  

 A second new initiative this year is a bi-monthly gathering of  our active interim and transition pastors. This is 

a unique form of  ministry that invites ongoing collaboration and peer-support. The conversations have been 

a gift to all participants. 

 I meet quarterly with our PNMC District Pastors (with more frequent check-ins as needed), and I continue to 

deeply appreciate this circle of  gifted ministers who help nurture the wellbeing of  our congregations, pastors, 

chaplains and other ministry leaders. 

 Pastoral searches continue to occupy a significant portion of  my time and energies.  

 This year brought the installation of  two new pastors in PNMC: Brian Leisher (First Mennonite Church, 

Aberdeen, ID) and Tyler Merrill (Seattle Mennonite Church). We celebrated the licensing of  Tyler Merrill 

(Seattle Mennonite Church), and the ordination of  Rachael Weasley (Community of  Hope, Bellingham, WA). 

 

 

 



22 
 

Make strong connections throughout the conference (and beyond) 

 Regular attendance at PNMC leadership team meetings: Board of  Directors, Finance Team, Pastoral 

Leadership Team, Healthy Congregations Grants Committee, Annual Meeting program and logistics planning 

teams. 

 Regular attendance at MCUSA leadership team meetings: Constituency Leadership Council (CLC) (bi-annual), 

MCUSA/MC Canada Conference Ministers and Regional Church Ministers’ Gathering (annual), MCUSA 

Conference Ministers (monthly), MCUSA Church Planting Discussion Group (monthly) 

 I am currently involved in ongoing regional discussions on ecumenical bridgebuilding and confronting 

Christian nationalism, organized by the Center for Ecumenical and Interreligious Engagement at Seattle 

University.   

 In July I will conclude seven years on the Board of  Directors for Spiritual Directors International (SDI) an 

international and interfaith organization supporting the ministry of  spiritual direction and companioning. I’ve 

been invited to continue as a member of  their Wisdom Circle, an advisory group comprised of  former 

chairpersons of  the Board. 

 

Call each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world 

 I want to specifically highlight our efforts to support and resource the work of  immigrant justice and 

advocacy throughout our conference and also at the denominational level. As I write this, we are planning a 

PNMC Immigrant Advocacy Teach-In for Saturday, May 17 on Zoom. We must continue to support and 

advocate for the most vulnerable members of  our community in the face of  tyranny, injustice and fear. Ours 

is a way of  faith, hope and love! 

 
Finally, I want to acknowledge that this past year brought a very significant transition to PNMC, as Barb Buxman 

retired as the PNMC Administrator, and Brenda Kauffman stepped into this important role. We are deeply grateful 

for Barb’s many years of gifted, committed service to the PNMC community, and trust that retirement does not mean 

disappearance! We will be seeing you around, Barb! And we welcome Brenda’s creativity and many gifts as our new 

Administrator. 

 
Eric Massanari, PNMC Executive Conference Minister 
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As I sit down to draft this report I find that I am eagerly anticipating our upcoming annual meeting in 
Kalispel, MT. It is such a privilege to hold connection in Christ’s body with the various MCUSA churches 
that are spread out over Oregon, Washington, Idaho, Alaska and, of course, Montana. Our member 
churches are all enriched by these connections as we dream, worship and wonder together. Here is a brief 
summary of the work that the board has engaged in over the past year. 
 
In the fall the board discussed what the appropriate role for an MCUSA conference is with respect to the 
allegations of abuse that were brought forward last summer against Mennonite Central Committee by 
several of its former employees. While MCUSA and PNMC do not have any formal oversight over MCC, 
we are important partners in fundraising and networking. From those discussions the board decided to draft 
a letter of concern which we sent to MCC leadership in the Fall. We remain in conversation with MCC over 
our concerns and we pray that those concerns will eventually be adequately addressed. 
 
During the winter the Gift Discernment Team met several times to discern whom to invite into a variety of 
roles on the board, Finance Team, Pastoral Leadership Team and Gift Discernment Team. The result of 
this work will be presented in the form of a Ballot. We are grateful to the many capable people who give 
generously of their time and talents towards the healthy functioning of the conference. 
 
During the Winter and Spring the board drafted a resolution, titled A Call to Discipleship Amidst a Culture of 
Christian Nationalism, that we are pleased to bring to the delegates for discussion and, hopefully, adoption 
this Summer. We feel like it is important during this time for member congregations to actively discern what 
faithful discipleship looks like in this moment when values and norms are in such a state of flux. We hope 
that the resolution provides us a common grounding in the gospel and in our interpretive tradition so that 
we are less easily drawn into reactive positions that we might later regret. 
 
In our Spring meeting we were blessed with the opportunity to affirm that one of our church plants, 
Community of Hope, has met all of the obligations laid out in operational procedure 5.1.5 to receive the 
board's recommendation to the delegate body that it be accepted as a member congregation. And so that 
recommendation has been made and now we eagerly anticipate action by the delegates in June. 
 
As this year draws to a close we are anticipating leadership transitions. My term as moderator will conclude 
in June and Moderator Elect Karla Morton will step into the moderator role. I have enjoyed getting to know 
Karla over the last two years, and I am happy to report that she will bring a level of wisdom, competence 
and effectiveness to the board that will greatly benefit its work going forward.  
 
I cannot do justice to the quality of the entire board and conference staff in these brief remarks, so I will 
simply say that it has been a distinct honor to work with this group. They bring a healthy diversity of 
perspectives to the table, and they all do so with grace, wisdom, intelligence and wit. 
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Over the past five years I have often led with the state of the world as it pertains to Covid and post-Covid. 
So it’s sort of exciting to have a new, disruptive political “pandemic” to challenge us and our economy, 
wouldn’t you say?  (No, I wouldn’t say that either.) 
 
Given the past few months with the new political administration, I am especially grateful that all of you 
continue to faithfully participate in this group of congregations who make up the Pacific Northwest 
Mennonite Conference. We only succeed as a conference by continuing to work together, which we need 
more than ever. 
 
If you were at the Conference Communication Council (CCC) meeting, you may remember that PNMC 
experienced a slight upturn in FY2025 after the more somber news about FY2024. The long-term trends of 
gradually decreasing income and gradually increasing expenses continue to challenge our ability to balance 
the budget, but our congregational giving in FY2025 was actually up 15% from the previous year and $3000 
over budget!  Total income was up 9% from FY2024.  Net operating deficit was $7500, or 20%, better than 
last year. 
 
The budget for the present fiscal year, 2025-26, sees similar trends but includes both higher projected 
income and expenses due to annual meeting facility payments and all-inclusive registration fees. 
Congregational giving is budgeted at $115,550, total income is projected to be $211,550, and total expenses 
are budgeted to be $274,747, for a budget deficit of -$63,197, the largest since 2008. 
 
But doesn’t the Investment Fund help cover our shortfall?  It does, but the income produced by the fund is 
already included as part of the budgeted total income and for the past few years we have been outpacing the 
Fund’s ability to act as a backstop. 
 
What does this mean for the future?  The two main options for balancing a budget are one or both of the 
following: 

a) Increase income, through fundraising, seeking grants, extra donations, etc., and/or 
b) Decrease expenses, through cutting programs, staffing, or services. 

 
Although we do have another choice – to draw from the principal of the Investment Fund to cover the 
budget deficit – this is already what we rely on.  A recent projection of how long the Investment Fund 
might last, with no adjustments to income or expenses, suggested it could be depleted in as soon as 12 years. 
 
Given this reality, the Finance Team has been advising the Board to think about possible approaches to 
addressing the budget deficit.  We are in the early stages of this work, but we are taking it seriously, as 
shown by Moderator Nord’s exhortation to individuals and congregations at the CCC to consider becoming 
a donor or increasing the amount they give. 
 
Submitted by PNMC Treasurer, Dave Hockman-Wert 
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Submitted by Amy Epp, PLT Chair 

 
 

The primary work of the Pastoral Leadership Team (PLT) is the credentialing of a particular group of 

leaders: our pastors, church planters, chaplains and others doing specialized ministry in the Pacific 

Northwest Mennonite Conference (PNMC). We also invite these leaders into accountability for responsible 

and ethical engagement of their ministries and holistic care for themselves as ministering persons. 

 

PLT has credentialed two pastors within the past year: 

- Rev. Rachael Weasley, Community of Hope, Bellingham WA 

- Rev. Kristen Swartley, Portland Mennonite Church, Portland OR 

 

PLT has credentialed two people for licensing toward ordination: 

- Pastor Tyler Merrill, Seattle Mennonite Church, Seattle WA 

- Chaplain Jaqui Eicher, member of Albany Mennonite Church, Albany OR 

 

We thank God for their ministries in our conference and in their congregations. 

 

In addition to the privilege of being in conversation with pastors and their communities toward 

credentialing, we have been working, along with the board, to update procedures for recruitment and gifts 

discernment. That has included an attempt to clarify and refine the expectations and roles of PLT as well as 

its members and chair. We trust this will be helpful in discerning and calling new members. 

 

There has been no turn-over in PLT membership this year. Continuing to serve are Jennifer Gingerich 

(Chaplain), Bryce Miller (Pastor, Menno Mennonite Church), Rob Hanson (Member, Hyde Park Mennonite 

Fellowship), Sam Adams (Pastor, Bend Mennonite Church) and Amy Epp (Chair, Pastor, Evergreen 

Mennonite Church). Executive Conference Minister Eric Massanari works closely with PLT in an ex officio 

capacity. 

 

Thank you for trusting us with the care and credentialing of your leaders and pastors.  
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Submitted by Brenda Hostetler Kauffman, May 2025 

 

Things are pretty much “back to normal” at DCC since the Covid-19 shutdown. However, summer programs have 
not recovered. Looking over the past 15 years, attendance is less than half of what it was prior to the pandemic. 
Prior to the North Creek culvert replacement/road closure in 2019, camper numbers were consistently over 300. 
Attendance usually ranged from 300 up to more than 320. Sadly, attendance for this summer is hovering at about 
160 with some camps having only 10 male campers. The reality is discouraging as numbers have steadily declined 
since reopening. Moving forward, it is difficult to know how to plan. Camp costs are the same for hosting 300+ 
campers as it is for 200. (We do hope to reach 200 for this summer, but it’s looking unlikely.)  
 

A question arises; do we consolidate weeks of camp and combine 3rd - 5th grades and 6th - 8th grades to 
have only three full weeks of camp rather than four? We are grappling with how to proceed.   
 

The most pressing need on the horizon is the need to recruit and hire at least two camp hosts to live on-site as 
caretakers. The caretakers work to maintain the grounds and facilities; provide use instructions and host visiting 
rental groups as well as participate in DCC program facilitation and provide food service support. The role could 
be filled by a couple or individuals. The new cabin has room for several occupants and we are considering a variety 
of options for camp staffing. In addition to seeking caretakers, DCC is looking to hire someone to take over 
summer camp programming and/or camp food service. With the expanded on-site living, it could be possible to 
have these roles be filled by someone who could also live on-site.  
 

In April, volunteers from Fairview Mennonite along with the DCC board, worked on facility projects. New LED 
lights were installed in the Activity Center, the dining hall, and kitchen. A woodshed lean-to was constructed to 
provide covered tractor parking. A small shed roof was attached to Yamhill to store firewood. New flooring was 
installed in the main floor bathrooms and loop-wide trail maintenance was accomplished. The bridge gate was 
repaired after significant damage was caused by a guest bus. There are always volunteer opportunities at DCC. 
With many food service groups scheduled for the fall, many kitchen volunteers will be needed. In spite of last 
year’s fallen tree, DCC is also in need of firewood.  
 

The camp community continues to feel the loss of John Gingerich, who stood tall like a spruce tree in terms of having a 
heart for camp; volunteering tirelessly, and finding creative ways to provide support for the organization and staff. He is 
deeply missed and there are reminders of his generous heart for service all around camp. We miss him so.  
 

We would love assistance with recruiting staff.  As noted above, there is some flexibility in how camp’s staffing needs 
could be met. We are open to suggestions and new ideas! Whether it’s a couple or individuals, we need to have four people 
living on-site in order to meet the increased usage with weekday outdoor schools. (Currently, Lucas Hershey Groh is also a 
caretaker and will be staying on past the summer.) Having staff members who enjoy hosting, cooking, tinkering, cleaning, 
organizing, etc. is great! The job comes with the extremes of lots of people or no people….so building more of an on-site 
community will help ease the stress that those two extremes bring. If you know folks who might enjoy spending 2 years at 
DCC, please encourage them to reach out! 
 

We are so very grateful for the volunteers who make camp possible! Every pastor, cook, nurse, crafts leader, teen volunteer 
and cabin counselor make summer programs rich and rewarding and we could not do it without the church community. 
We’d love to see our camper numbers recover. If there is a child in your life that would enjoy the camp experience, please 
reach out. We’d love to welcome them to DCC.   
 

We ask for prayers and your partnership to sustain DCC for generations to come!  
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May 2025 
Submitted by: Diane Hood 

Chief Executive Officer 

 
Mennonite Village is one of the largest continuing care retirement communities in Oregon. With more than 
530 residents and over 300 staff, we live out our mission to be a Christ-centered community providing life 
enriching services every day. 
 
In 2024, we welcomed 57 new residents into Independent Living, 40 residents into Quail Run Assisted 
Living, and 8 new residents into Lydia’s House Memory Care. In addition, Mennonite Home served more 
than 100 residents between long-term care and short-term rehabilitation. 
 
Mennonite Village leadership, along with the Mennonite Village Board, continued to revise the company’s 
Master Plan for future growth. Engaging in numerous meetings with the residents of Mennonite Village, as 
well as the Albany community, we fashioned a targeted approach for what was identified as Phase 1 of the 
Master Plan. 
 
Phase 1 includes a new, state-of-the-art memory care facility, a larger kitchen to service the dining needs of 
the residents, and 60 new independent living homes. 
 
Working with SFCS Architects, from Roanoke, VA, the schematic design phase of the project was 
completed in 2024. There is still much work to be done before construction can begin, but the hope is that 
site development work may begin in the third quarter of 2025. 
 
The Mennonite Village Foundation produced a Community Report documenting various milestones achieved 
during the past fiscal year. The report can be accessed on the Mennonite Village website, 
www.MennoniteVillage.org. 
 
Mennonite Village has always placed an emphasis on community involvement. We value our role in Albany 
and strive to be a strong partner. In addition to being active members of the chambers of commerce for 
Albany, Corvallis, and Lebanon, we were once again title sponsors for the Walk to End Alzheimer’s. We 
also sponsored Albany Parks and Recreation’s summer concert series and the Oregon Senior Games. We 
also were honored to host the Mennonite Central Committee West Coast Bike Tour in August 2024.  
 
In addition, this year we will host several events on our campus that are open to the greater community. 
Heritage Day will be held Friday, June 20 from 9:00 am – 1:00 pm. This event will feature a farmer’s market, 
food trucks, campus tours and more. On Friday, July 25 we will host a free BBQ dinner, followed by an 
evening concert featuring Surf’s Up, a popular Beach Boys cover band. And, finally, Saturday, November 1, 
we will hold our annual Holiday Market. 
 
I want to offer a sincere thank you to the Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference and to local 
congregations for all your support. Mennonite Village is truly the gem of the mid-Willamette Valley and 
your thoughtful prayers and volunteerism contribute to our unique culture. 
 
 
 

about:blank
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Pacific Northwest Mennonite Historical Society 

6030 South Whiskey Hill Road, Hubbard OR 97032-9406 

Web: pnmhs.org             Ph: (503) 266-6447   

Email: pnmhs.volunteer@gmail.com     

    Preserving the past to illuminate the future 
 

Submitted by Lin Rush, PNMHS Board Chair 
 

 

 

 

The Historical Society seeks to preserve the stories of Anabaptist Mennonites in the Pacific Northwest. We provide 
safe, secure, and climate-controlled storage for congregational and personal records related to everyday Mennonite 
life. If your congregation holds such records, consider bringing them to the center for safekeeping. 
 

Our February 2024 annual meeting featured Dr. Abraham Friesen who spoke on the topic, “Ukrainian Mennonites 

and the Recovery of an Anabaptist Vision.” He shared how the Ukrainian Mennonites had lost a connection to the 

early Anabaptist vision and more recently had found a renewed commitment to the vision of following the early 

teachings of Menno Simons and other early leaders.  

In September Pat Hershberger, Shirley Martin and I made a presentation to the Longview Genealogical Society at 

their regular monthly meeting. Sharing the story of our archives and the variety of information we preserve, created a 

lot of interest among their members.  

We continue adding material to our archival collections. Added in 2024 were PNMC conference files from 2001-2019, 

a collection of 46 cassette tapes and a number of slides from Zion Mennonite Church, Portland Mennonite Church 

annual reports, Salem Mennonite Bulletins from 2017-2023, and Lloyd Lind and Norman & Phyllis Lind family files. 

In addition, the library added 90 books to our collection this past year. 

We are thankful for the work of Tace Martin, who volunteered to write up extensive descriptions of the many 

German songbooks we hold in our collection. These descriptions will now be available when looking up a hymnal on 

our website. 

Steve Turner, who updates and maintains our data on the MAID database, spent over 40 hours preparing our 

photographs for transferring them from Flickr to the MAID hosting site. This project was completed in January, so all 

the photos are now available to see and/or order through the MAID site. 

Our work was possible due to the work of our dedicated volunteers, John Gingerich, Shirley Martin, Carolyn 

Gingerich, Lynn Miller, Beth Diener, Steve Turner, Carol Shank, and Tace Martin. This past year these volunteers 

donated over 1,200 hours to the work of the society.  As I reflect on 2024, we are deeply saddened by the sudden 

passing of John Gingerich in January 2025. His work was instrumental in bringing us into the digital age. He edited 

our website, managed our social media pages and scanned and posted many of our photographs. His commitment to 

our work and mission will be greatly missed.  

The archive is open every Wednesday. We invite you to visit us between 9:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m.  Appointments at 
other times are also possible. 

We appreciate the support of our donors, including several congregations. Our work would not be possible without 
your ongoing and faithful support. We invite your continuing support of our mission.  
 
Board Members: Lin Rush, Rod Fretz, Jerry Barkman, Gloria Nussbaum, Jay Beaman, Pat Hershberger, Carol Shank, 
Ray Smucker, and Julia Todd. 
March 17, 2025 

http://www.pnmhs.org/
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How are you seeking to center your congregational life on Christ, on community connections within and beyond your congregation, and on practices of 
reconciliation and peacebuilding? How are you being transformed by God in your life as a community of faith? 

 

At AMC, it has been another year of 
growing into our calling while deepening our identity. In fall, we 
reviewed the progress we’ve made on our “Taste & See” working 
vision, celebrating the ways we have grown into that vision by starting 
a VBS program, sponsoring a refugee, supporting the establishment of 
a small house village to increase affordable housing in our community, 
and much more. Now, we are in the midst of discerning what we’re 
called to next, which has so far included drafting and posting a new 
youth coordinator job description, which we’re confident we’ll have 
filled by the time of the PNMC annual meeting. Mid-year, we paused 
this work to assess the ways in which our increased size and vision 
have created the need for new lay leadership positions and committee 
structures, and we’re already seeing the benefits of those additions. 

Like everyone, we’ve done this under the shadow of a contentious election and the alarming first actions of a new federal 
administration. So, in fall, we remembered who we are no matter what the election outcome:  God’s “royal priesthood”—
our whole own thing under God—built on the stone who was rejected, and called to look for our salvation among the 
rejected. Then, in the first weeks of the new administration, we joined the rest of you in celebrating “Anabaptism at 500,” 
where we recognized, among other things, that we carry rich memories of what it means to follow Jesus above political 
leaders, including and especially those who increasingly demand our compliance and loyalty. Throughout these weeks, we 
added to an art display at the front of the sanctuary, collecting the artistic works of congregants who shared with us about 
how their pieces connected to their Anabaptist identity and our congregation. Here’s a picture so that you can enjoy their 
contributions too—a collage of sorts, reflecting who we are today at Albany Mennonite Church!       
 

Over the last year, CMF has continued to find joy and encouragement in being together as a 
Christ-centered community, and we are exploring new ways to worship together as a group that is smaller and older than we were 
a decade ago. This fall we began an experiment called “First Alternative Sundays” that are designed to take less volunteer time, 
such as Wild Church services where people spend time outside. This year we’ve also appreciated series on theodicy, songwriters in 
the Voices Together hymnal and Anabaptism at 500. We are enjoying the new Anabaptist Community Bible. 

Community of Hope's pastor was ordained February 15th, and we are working on our 
full membership within PNMC! With the help of the Healthy Congregations Grant, we have been meeting nearly weekly in 
person, and have seen our numbers grow, as well as the depth of relationships among our church plant members. About 
half of our community meets in person, and another half of us still join online from around the country! We enjoy monthly 
Wild Church on 3rd Saturdays and monthly Zoom worship on 1st Mondays, and we welcome visitors if any of you would 
like to join us! 
 

We continue to be challenged by Jesus and the saints of the past, as well as those being 
oppressed right now. We struggle in many areas, and yet still show our love to refugees and houseless folks in our town.  
We have started a regular BBQ for houseless folks and still gather school refugee kit supplies for MCC to pass out. 

While Evergreen is a small congregation of folks commuting to worship in 
Kirkland, WA, we find ways to have a full and faithful life as a community. In September we worshiped jointly with Seattle 
Mennonite Church, welcoming leaders from Mennonite Action to teach and preach. Our worship through the year has 
included other guests as well, plus interactive prayer stations and an all-church Christmas pageant.  
    We keep busy outside of worship too! In fall we served coffee and refreshments at the Mennonite Country Auction. We 
worked and played at our annual quilting retreat where we created a comforter for a high school senior. Families enjoyed 
the snow at Camp Camrec. And some of our avid Chiefs fans hosted a Super Bowl party. We have enjoyed regular 
fellowship meals, including a pancake bar for the beginning of Lent. In spring we again joined with SMC for a quilting and 
to support and host Hesston’s Bel-Canto choir. 
    We thank God for the ways that we have been able to serve God and our communities and care for each other through 
the past year. 
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The past year has been a grace-filled time of ministry and service for First 
Mennonite. Our annual community vacation Bible school and summer camp continue to be highlights for us. We were 
blessed to have nearly 50 kids from the community at VBS and another safe and successful season at Camp Palisades where 
campers experienced the beauty of God’s creation and learned how they are created to be free, authentic and brave in 
Christ. As a congregation our women’s ministry meets weekly for quilting and fellowship; Pastor Brian has also started a 
monthly men’s fellowship, filled with community building, good food, and good conversation based on the book Living that 
Matters: Honest Conversations for Men of Faith.   
    We continue to look at how Christ showed us and taught us how to live, and how He is our lens to use in looking at the 
world around us. Both the Advent and Lenten seasons provide us a time of intentional focus on God’s truth in our lives 
and a sense of connectedness with the greater church. At First Mennonite we strive to be mindful of the needs around us 
and pray that God uses us to shine light into a dark world, and to provide hope and compassion to those most vulnerable in 
our community. 

Meridian Mennonite Church has continued to meet and worship together. Last August we 
hosted a picnic in a Meridian park for our congregation, Evergreen Heights, and Hyde Park congregations. We have sought 
to meet together every four months to strengthen our ties with one another in the Treasure Valley. During that time we 
invited everyone to bring items for MCC School Kits and put those together before we worshipped together. We continue 
to participate with the Idaho Mennonite World Relief Festival each year. We do have an upcoming change. Pastors Craig 
and Karla will be moving in August to Salem, OR where Karla has accepted the call to pastor Salem Mennonite Church. 
We desire to continue to worship together and to better understand how we can be a lay led congregation. 
 

:  MVMC values strong relationships centered on Jesus and his ministry of 
healing, peace-building, and service. Worship draws from the gifts and creative collaboration of 2/3 of our congregation.  
Following the meditation, sharing and prayer is a prized and powerful witness to our Anabaptist values. We study scripture 
together Sundays and in a Community Bible Study outside. In December 2024, the congregation approved a new 
constitution, reaffirming our Anabaptist roots, recognizing our community as those who worship and engage, and leaning 
on circle dialogue to listen for the Spirit amid difference. While we greatly value relationships, some have experienced strain: 
a few worshipping elsewhere and a few new folks exploring the community. During this extended time of Pastoral 
Transition, a Gifts Assessment Facilitator returned to help the congregation explore possible paths ahead. Leadership Team 
discerned a proposal from a neighboring church to combine and after discussion and breaking bread, declined the invitation 
to merge congregations while affirmed desire to partner to serve the community. We partner with the congregation to host 
a preschool in our facility. Our local chapter of MDS remains active:  serving the Red Lake Nation in MN, Florida, New 
Orleans, with a larger team this spring serving weeks in Elk, WA. We hope to reignite our Community Peacemaker Award 
and continue to partner with missionaries in Calais, France—contributing toward a new dryer for their migrant hospitality 
house. The congregation is also connected to ministries in Ukraine and supports emergent needs. In 18months, 4 families 
opened their homes to local immigrants and an infant was named after one of these couples.  We continue efforts 
collaborate with interfaith partners with acts of public witness, mercy and justice. Our Peace Garden opened and welcomes 
cyclists and campers passing through for the season. We host a beloved alternative gift fair before Christmas and welcome 
hundreds from our community. Currently, we continue to explore the best ways to support and engage our children as they 
grow and participate in worship. My Coins Count has been a cheerful way to give to MCC and connect sharing simple gifts 
with making change with God in the world. We are delighted to host conference and welcome friends to Montana. 

For much of the past year, Portland Mennonite has been in a search process for a new 
settled lead pastor. However, we continue to center our lives in Jesus through worship each Sunday that involves a team of 
about 40 members of the congregation, worship that takes place in the sanctuary and in outdoor places. We share a worship 
space with Ministerios Restauración, one of the CIHAN churches in our conference. Our two congregations also co-
sponsor Family Promise which provides shelter and services to houseless families. We continue to create and maintain 
connections in our urban setting by ‘seeking the peace of the city’ through our pre-school (now in its 48th year) and the 
many volunteers who serve those experiencing homelessness. PMC strengthens relationships within our worship 
community through an active small group ministry, an active congregational ministry team, and countless acts of caring for 
one another throughout the week. We seek reconciliation in these troubling times through our MennoAction and 
MennoPride Committees, and through the Racial Justice and Climate Justice teams. Whether in transition or in settled 
times, God’s love is living, active and constant at PMC. 
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Pacific Covenant is a group of genetic Mennonites from both Amish 
Mennonite and Mennonite Brethren backgrounds committed to digging deeper into Anabaptist theology, and translating 
the teachings of Christ into our everyday lives.
 

Recently, one of our elders, Joseph Penner, shared a heartfelt message inviting others to our 
church. The following are just a few excerpts from his post, but they truly capture much of what has been happening at 
Salem Mennonite over the past year:   
“We have been without a pastor for a while, but hope to hire one this year. Of course, Mennonites believe in the concept of the “priesthood of all 
believers,” meaning that everyone's voice is valued and has authority (authority does not rest solely with trained pastors), and it's amazing to see 
the way all of our lay-leaders have stepped up to keep the church running without a professional pastor. Our church attendance has been waning, 
but we still have a lot of vitality. We have a group that meets to discuss social justice issues, a group that makes quilts that get donated to charity, 
a group that is working to advance our affirmation of people who are LGBTQ, a group that supports each other through faith questions and 
doubts, a book club, and an adult Sunday School group that's currently reading a book about a Christian response to climate change. We also 
host the Southeast Keizer Community Center, which uses the fellowship hall every Friday evening for games, crafts, activities and a meal for 
families in our neighborhood.” 
 

What to do when best laid plans don’t materialize? At Seattle Mennonite Church, 
we were disappointed when our affordable housing project was not selected to be funded by the City in 2024. So: early in 
the year, we assembled a team to explore and pursue a vision for interim campus use. With an increasingly vacant campus in 
anticipation of redevelopment, we knew we had an opportunity to be a resource in the neighborhood for folks currently 
living on the streets. We also knew that if we don’t embrace the opportunity, the campus will increasingly be a place of 
conflict, challenge, and suffering. This wondering led to a partnership with a local grassroots org of homeless folks to host 
Tent City 4 (TC4) on our campus for a year. For a whole year, up to 100 people have experienced some shelter on our 
campus, whether as part of the tent community or in one of our buildings. The indoor space has meant TC4 has been able 
to shelter families with kids and some folks with disabilities. We are extending this agreement into 2026 for the indoor 
shelter. We were disappointed yet again for the 2025 affordable housing funding cycle, and we wonder how God might 
once more transform our best laid plans into something surprising, life-giving, and beautiful. 
 

  We have focused on 5 Sundays, this year, emphasizing Anabaptist stories and 
distinctives, commemorating 500 Years of Anabaptism. 
  At the invitation from Wendell and Karen Amstutz in Bolivia, we have encouraged groups from Zion to visit the Senior 
Center, Vida Feliz this year.  As of June, 23 people have traveled to Bolivia, to serve at Vida Feliz through fellowship, 
cooking, serving meals, painting, cleaning, landscaping and sharing Christ’s love through hospitality with this community.  
These stories and experiences have been meaningful to our broader congregation. 
   We are finding ways to use our new solar structure for VBS, Hymn Singing, Pancake breakfast followed by worship, and a 
gathering place for family reunions, memorial services, etc.  
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romote personal spiritual development 

  

  urture healthy congregations 

  

  ake strong connections throughout the conference 
 

all each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world.  God calls us to be followers of Jesus Christ and, by the power of the Holy 
Spirit, to grow as communities of grace, joy and peace, so that God's healing 

and hope flow through us to the world. 

  

romote personal spiritual development 

  

  urture healthy congregations 

  

  ake strong connections throughout the conference 
  

all each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world.  
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